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	AGENDA ITEMS
	DISCUSSION OUTCOME 

	Attendees
	Council Members:  Chris Peusch, Dr. Cheryl DePinto, Rachel London,  Diane Mellot,  Sharon Holloway, Bill Fields
MSDE Staff: Liz Kelley, Paula Johnson, TJ Bennett, Manjula Paul, Lindi Budd, Brian Siatwowski, Andrea Zabel, René Williams
Guests:   Debbie Moore, Cathy Embly, Cynthia Poindexter, Shay Gurry, Manuel Perez, Meg McFadden

	Welcome And Opening Remarks
	The meeting was called to order by Chris Peusch.
Chris reminded everyone that seats at the table are reserved for members of the Council.  Guests are invitied to move to the main table after 10:30 if seats are available. 

	Assistant Superintendent/ Director Report

Legislation and Legislative Hearings

	Potential Legislation:
Kindergarten Entry and Assessment – During the 2016 session, a bill was passed that allowed school systems to decide whether they would conduct a census (all children) or sample administration of entering students.  Only eight school systems decided to administer the assessment to all children.   

Results of the KRA had to be reported by the local school systems by October 1, 2016.  Due to the narrow window for administerting the assessment, many school systems chose to use a sample for the administration.  Results of this year’s KRA results will be reported at the State Board meeting on December 5, 2016.  

In the upcoming session, there is a hope that legislation will be introduced to move the window for assessments back to the original date of November 1.  That will allow teachers more time to administer the assessments.

Immunizations for child care – A meeting was held this week with Senator Nancy King and her staff.  Dr. DePinto provided information about the rates of reportable diseases in Maryland.  There are very few instances of them, therefore, we will not be moving forward with legislation.  We are also not going to make any changes to the regulations, at this time.  

Dr. DePinto added that almost all of the cases of reportable events occurred with people who came from overseas.   DHMH could not get data on chicken pox, because it is not a reportable event.

Liz pulled up the medical report that OCC requires for child care providers and noted that it has a section that asks if the provider should be excluded from working in child care due to immunization issues. 
Dr. DePinto said that one of the things discussed at the meeting with Senator King were the various ways parents could be notified.  She suggested that in the system where parents can go and look up providers (LOCATE: Child Care) perhaps a data field could be added to indicate whether the provider or staff have been immunized.  It would be helpful to parents.  It could also be an incentive for providers to make the choice to follow the recommendations for adult vaccinations.
Chris asked if it would be a violation of HIPAA if that information were made available.  According to Dr. DePinto, it is not.  If providers choose to share that information then it is not a violation.  Child care providers are not health care providers and it is the health care providers who are bound by HIPAA. 
There are only two states that currently require adult immunizations for child care providers – California (as a direct result of their measles outbreak) and Rhode Island.  

Dr. DePinto also added that California’s regulations allow for a phisosophical exemption for childhood immunzations.  What this means is that if someone indicates they do not believe in vaccinations, then they do not have to get their children vaccinated.   Maryland does not allow philosophical exemptions- only religious and medical.  

One of the attendees suggested that instead of posting information to LOCATE: Child Care, child care providers should disclose immunization information in their contract with parents.  Parents and providers discuss the contract and this would be a more efficient way of disclosing the information to parents.  There may be a variety of reasons why providers cannot get immunized.
Dr. DePinto noted that infant immunity comes from the mother; it is very important  that mothers receive prenatal care so they can pass that immunity to their children.  
Paula Johnson, Licensing Branch Chief, stated that information should be posted to the MSDE website for parents about the importance of immunizations and why they are so important.  She would prefer the information be shared through the website and not put anything on the child care providers.  She’s concerned about creating wide-spread community panic.

Cynthia Poindexter said it’s important that we be proactive rather than reactive.  She suggested starting discussions with parents at Parent Cafes to get the information out on the importance of vaccinations and why they are so essential.  She stated that sometimes people don’t do things because they have a lack of education and/or understanding about an issue.  

Green Cleaning Supplies -  This one is going to return again for this Session.  It appears there is going to be an amendment  that will give an ‘out’ – providers will not have to use green cleaning supplies.  We will have to wait and see what develops.  Delegate Angel is the sponsor, as she was last year.
Tax Credits for Child Care – As a result of hearings held throughout the summer, there is a strong possibility that one or more bills will be introduced.  The conversations at the hearings brought up the possibility of tax credits for both parents and child care providers.
Chris mentioned that one of the changes they (MD State Child Care Association) are advocating for is a change on the income tax forms that would require parents and providers to enter their license number so that illegal child care providers and the parents who use them would not be eligible.  

According to Debbie, IRS regulations say that if a parent uses a child care center, it must be licensed.  However, if a parent  uses someone caring for less than six children, they do not have to be licensed.

Lindi mentioned tying the credits or incentives to providers participating in EXCELS and to parents who use facilities participating in EXCELS.  Debbie and Liz both said it was advocated for during the hearings.  This is one of the things other states are doing with tax credits and their QRIS systems.

A suggestion was made that people contact their legislator’s and inform them of the issues facing child care.  As their constituents, it is important that legislator’s hear, and are educated by, those in the child care field.  They need to be educated about child care, its importance, and the problems providers are facing.  
Licensing Hearings – As a result of the licensing hearing the Division has implemented some new intiatives and made a few changes.  One of those was conducting a child care provider survey.  We need to prepare a report on the results of the survey.  We received both negative and positive comments.  Most of the negative comments focused on communication (people not knowing what the regulations are, not being informed of changes to the regulations, inspection inconsistencies, etc.)  

Paula put together a summary booklet on what licensing is and what it does.  
The center manual and family manuals were updated and are up on the website.  Other manuals are being updated.
All licensing offices have added the name and number for MSDE’s Ombudperson to their emails and voice mail messages.  If someone calls or emails and does not receive a response within 48 hours, they should contact Ms. Tiara Booker-Dwyer.
The Associations met with Liz and Paula to discuss issues relevant to the association members.  Quarterly meetings are planned to continue discussing issues.
Liz said MSDE relies heavily on the Associations to get information out to the provider community.  There is also the website and Partners Newsletter.  

Paula said that when new documents are added to the website the regional offices are sending email blasts to the providers to inform them.

Chris also asked that the Associations be notified because some providers are indicating they are not receiving emails.  Chris said the Associations could then do their part in ensuring the information is shared.

Quality Programs and Subsidy Hearings – These hearings centered mostly on funding.  Lack of funding was addressed by providers, advocates and legislators during the Subsidy presentation.   One of the questions that arose was how other state’s were funding their child care programs.  The response was that some of those states are adding additional state funding.  Maryland currently provides the minimum amount required to meet the match and does not provide additional funding.   Maryland also does not get any TANF funds to apply to child care.  Other states have access to those funds.
Liz said that overall she was very pleased with the hearings.  She also hopes that they will be an on-going occurrence and not just a ‘one and done’.  It’s very important for the legislator’s to hear from the Agency, individual providers, advocates and provider associations.


	Child Care Development Fund (CCDF) State Plan


	We are well into our implementation of changes required by the reauthorization of the Child Care Development Block Grant (CCDBG).  
We are still working on the new health and safety training and are developing that along with the preservice training requirements and the critera for the ongoing training.  We had hoped to have the training available by October 1, however, when the final rule was published additional topics were added.
The current goal is to have the trainings available by the end of the year, and have providers complete the training by July 1, 2017.  We will consider moving that date if necessary.  The training will be on the website, free of charge, and available 24/7.  We anticipate it will take about three hours for providers to complete the training.

Licensing regulation changes are underway.  Most of them are to clear up existing language – no major changes.  Child care subsidy and training regulations are also up for changes.
Developmental screening regulations will not be in this round of changes.  

There was a discussion about updating the regulations for child care center staff to have their medical information updated  every two years to be consistent with the requirements for family child care providers. Liz stated that the requirement will be in the regulations and mirrors what is currently required of family child care providers.
Retention and expulsion policies:  These will be available soon for child care providers to reference when and/or if necessary.  It will be a process and there will be resources available to help mitigate behavioral issues.  This will not be a regulation, but will instead be a policy.  The policy will be based on the content from Caring for Our Children; we are just making sure that our language is appropriate for the Maryland community.
A long discussion ensued.  Some of the points made were:
1. Losing other parents and their children because of disruptive behavior
2. School staff not engaging with the child care provider

3. Not having access to the same resources as schools to support the children

Emergency/Disaster Response policy:  This is almost ready; it’s just awaiting Liz’s approval.  This is what our office would do in the event of a federal, state or local emergency.

Registration Fees:  The new CCDF rules require that we pay for a “reasonable” registration fee for families in the Child Care Subsidy program.  Providers may NOT charge a subsidy family any fees they are not charging non-subsidy families.
Debbie said that LOCATE: Child Care is trying to provide an average of the range of fees providers are charging for registration.   She believes the data will be disaggregated by type of care.

We are leaning toward capping the amount we will pay and limiting the number of registration fees we will pay per family, per year.  We have not fully defined this yet, but are already aware we should plan for extenuating circumstances.
MSDE must also monitor summer camps now as a result of the new rules.  Although the facilities fall under the jurisdiction of DHMH, if they accept federal CCDF funds, we must monitor them.  Our other option is not to pay for subsidy children in camps.  We also have the same issue with children in military child care facilties. (This includes credentialing and Maryland EXCELS funds.)  

Dr. DePinto suggested examining the DHMH camp regulations to see where they align with the child care regulations to avoid overlap.  The camp regulations were recently updated.

	Subsidy Branch Updates
	René Williams lead the discussion.
There will be associated costs nationwide as a result of the new Rules.     

For the November 7, 2016 implementation date, we have completed the following:

1. Issuance of 12 month vouchers
2. Delinking child care subsidy program from other income support programs
3. Limiting overpayments to substantiated fraud and intentional program violations.

	Credentialing Branch Updates
	Angeline Bishop-Oshoko lead the discussion.
We have about 382 trainings still waiting for review by the training approval coordinator and are working at getting staff to assist in reviewing the trainings.  Those trainings range from September through November.

There are 79 associated parties in the queue.  We are waiting for the people to submit necessary information to child care licensing.

Child Care Central is processing applications received during the month of November.

	Maryland EXCELS Branch Updates


	Lindi Budd lead the discussion.
Subsidy is not the only reason that people are enrolling in Maryland EXCELS. 
July 2016 – 49% of the programs participating in Maryland EXCELS were participating because of child care subsidy.

We are doing giveaways.  We have done three curriculum giveaways so far and family child care providers have won all three.

We are also going to have shopping sprees tied to quality. 

In January, there will be another curriculum giveaway. 

	Licensing Branch Updates


	Paula Johnson lead the discussion.

There are five components of criminal background checks under the new Rules.
1. Federal criminal background check

2. Federal sex offender registry

3. State criminal background check

4. State sex offender registry

5. State child abuse and neglect registry

These must be checked in the state where the provider lives and for any other state the provider may have lived in for the previous five (5) years.  We are trying to determine what the other states will require.  All states must respond to each other within 45 days.  

The final rule says at least one of these must be cleared before the first day of employment.  Otherwise, the person may not be left alone with children without supervision by someone who is approved.


	Member Updates
	There were no member updates.

	Next Meeting
	February 16, 2017 - 10:00 am – 12:00 Noon @ MSDE, 8th Floor Conference Room 6/7


	2017 Meeting Dates
	February 16

May 18

August 17

November 16


Letter written by Margaret Williams and posted in the Baltimore Sun on 8/8/16.  

While it may have been overshadowed by the election coverage, Gov. Larry Hogansigned into law on April 26 legislation highlighting the importance of licensed child care. Maryland Family Network, with staunch support from Sen. Nancy King and Del. Kathleen Dumais, both of Montgomery County, spearheaded the effort to pass it.

Illegal child care poses serious threats to the health, safety and development of young children. From 2010 to 2014, at least 13 Maryland children died in illegal care. Two more such deaths occurred while these bills were being deliberated. The new law requires child care providers to include their license numbers when advertising their services and improves the capacity of state officials to issue citations and conduct inspections.

Many parents are unaware of child care licensing laws and the significant benefits of licensed care. Licensed providers are trained to understand how children develop physically, socially and emotionally. They are also trained in practices as fundamental as safe sleep and how to respond in the event of an emergency such as a building fire.

Most people would never hire an unlicensed contractor to fix a roof or build a deck. Child care licensing matters. Why trust your child to anything less?

Margaret E. Williams, Baltimore

The writer is executive director of the Maryland Family Network.
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